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ANNUAL MEMBERS’ MEETING – 2016/17
The Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust Annual Members’ Meeting 
held on Thursday 21 September 6.00pm in the  Derwent Room, The Pavilions of Harrogate, Great Yorkshire Showground, Harrogate, HG2 8NZ
Present

	Ms Pamela Allen, Public Governor / Deputy Chair of the Council of Governors
	Dr Pamela Bagley, Stakeholder Governor

	Dr Sally Blackburn, Public Governor
	Mrs Cath Clelland, Public Governor

	Ms Clare Cressey, Staff Governor
	Mr Tony Doveston, Public Governor

	Miss Sue Eddleston, Governor
	Mrs Emma Edgar, Staff Governor

	Ms Carolyn Heaney, Stakeholder Governor
	Mrs Ann Hill, Public Governor

	Mrs Pat Jones, Public Governor
	Cllr John Mann, Stakeholder Governor

	Mrs Zoe Metcalfe, Public Governor
	Dr Daniel Scott, Staff Governor

	Mr Steve Treece, Public Governor
	


	In attendance

	Mrs Angie Colvin, Corporate Affairs and Membership Manager
	Mr Jonathan Coulter, Deputy Chief Executive / Finance Director

	Mrs Sandra Dodson, Chairman
	Mrs Jill Foster, Chief Nurse

	Mr Robert Harrison, Chief Operating Officer
	Mr Phillip Marshall, Director of Workforce & Organisational Development

	Mr Neil McLean, Non-Executive Director
	Dr David Scullion, Medical Director

	Mrs Maureen Taylor, Non-Executive Director
	Dr Ros Tolcher, Chief Executive

	Mrs Katherine Roberts, Company Secretary
	


Members in attendance
Joanna Barker, Philippa Bogle, Christopher Burford, Amy Clarke, Dennis Cleaver, Robert Cowans, Peter Doyle, Richard Elliot, Helen Evison, William Forshaw, Clodagh Forshaw, Sue Foster, Andrew Gawthorpe, Adrienne Guthrie, Davida Hamilton, Chrissie Holmers, Jennifer Lockwood, Alastair Lumley, Kay MacDonald, Dr Peter Marlow, David O'Connor, Alex Patrick, Victoria Pawlak, Frederick Price, Graham Saunders, Irvana Urdal, Andy Wilkinson, Mervyn Willshaw.  

1.
Welcome and Apologies for absence
The Chairman, Mrs Dodson, welcomed all attendees including Governors, staff, volunteers and partner organisations.  She noted that throughout the event attendees could use ‘Slido’ (a smart phone application) to submit questions and comment on the topics for discussion.  
Apologies for absence had been received from Ada Burns (Darlington Borough Council), Tracey Church (Care Quality Commission), Liz Dean (Governor), Beth Finch (Governor), Bridget Fletcher (Airedale NHS Foundation Trust), Tim Franklin (Care Quality Commission), Jane Hedley (Governor), Phil Ireland (Governor), Andrew Jones MP, Kathryn Lavery (Yorkshire Ambulance Service NHS Trust), Philip Lewer (Leeds CCG partnership), Colin Martin (Tyne, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust), Bob Cllr Nash (North Yorkshire County Council), Sir and Lady Ogden (members), Peter Pearson (Governor), Janet Probert (Hambleton, Richmondshire & Whitby CCG), Laura Robson(Non-Executive Director), Sue Symington (York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust), Chris Thompson (Non-Executive Director), Ian Ward (Non-Executive Director), Karen Weaver (Harrogate & Ripon Centres for Voluntary Service), Lesley Webster (Non-Executive Director), and Dr Jim Woods (Governor).  
2.
Confirmation of Minutes of the Annual Members’ Meeting 2015/16

It was noted the minutes of the 2015/16 Annual Members’ Meeting, held on 13 September 2016, had been presented as draft to the Council of Governors’ meeting on 18 February 2017.  

Mrs Ann Hill, Public Governor, proposed their acceptance as a true record and Ms Clare Cressey, Staff Governor seconded the proposal. There were no objections. 

3.
Chairman’s welcome, introduction and overview – Mrs Dodson, Chairman.
Mrs Dodson noted this would be her final Annual Members Meeting as Chairman of Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust.  It had been an honour and a privilege to serve for nine years as Chairman; she shared some of her reflections.  Many of the issues and challenges faced by the Trust remained the same as in 2008, these included integrated care, financial challenges and nurse staffing.  Over nine years the Trust had been very successful.  The organisation had embraced new technologies, expanded into new geographies and services.  

Mrs Dodson highlighted three take home messages for the audience.  First, difficulties should not prevent the organisation from achieving great things.  For example, during her tenure there had been significant progress on tackling infection control; it had been a great success that the Trust had had no MRSA cases since October 2012.  The second message was not to let ‘noise’ in the wider NHS system distract the Trust from aiming for its own destiny.  Finally Mrs Dodson asserted that complex situations could always be solved with simple solutions; problems should be broken down into bite size chunks.  

Mrs Dodson expressed her enjoyment at having worked with many fantastic people, both staff and volunteers.  She noted during her tenure she had worked with three excellent chief executives, fifteen non-executive directors and ten executives. In addition she had served alongside 55 governors.  She expressed her admiration for them and their voluntary public service. 
In conclusion Mrs Dodson said she was confident the Trust would embrace future change with relish and enthusiasm.  The organisation had a strong and robust Board and Council of Governors and staff who were dedicated to providing high quality care.  
4.
Council of Governors’ Overview of the Year – Ms Allen, Deputy Chair of Governors

Mrs Allen thanked the Trust’s eighteen thousand members for their support and interest during the year.  She provided a summary of the role and responsibilities of the Council of Governors and provided a summary of activities undertaken during the year.  This included appointment KPMG as the Trust’s auditors and recruitment of a new non-executive director.  In addition a process to recruit a new Trust Chairman was undertaken by governors.  
Four public Council of Governor meeting were held during the year, it was noted that alongside the Annual Members Meeting these were an important opportunity for the Council of Governors to engage with the Trust’s members and the local community.
The Council of Governors had established two working groups; the Volunteering and Education Working Group and the Membership Development and Communication Working Group.  
During the year an election process to appoint governors was held, the results were announced in December 2016.  Ms Allen provided further detail about the successful candidates.  She noted further elections would take place during autumn 2017; the notice of elections would be published on 6 October 2017 and culminate in the announcement of results on 4 December 2017.  

5.
Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust Annual Report and Accounts 2016/17 – Mr Coulter, Deputy Chief Executive and Finance Director

Mr Coulter explained the Trust’s income had grown by £20m during the year 2016/17 to a total income in excess of over £200m, this was in large part due to the growth in delivery of 0-19 services in the North East of England from April 2016.  
It was reported the underlying surplus for 201617 was £238 thousand, with the addition of “Sustainability & Transformation” funding a surplus of £3.68 million was achieved by the Trust.  Mr Coulter confirmed efficiencies of £9.4 million we realized by the organisation.  As a result of this strong financial performance, NHS Improvement had allocated the Trust a financial risk rating of ‘one’.  
Mr Coulter reported the Trust’s independent auditors KPMG had reviewed the annual report and accounts and had confirmed they provided a true and fair view.  
The Trust’s charitable funds received income of £1 million during the year and spent £700 thousand.  Mr Coulter explained the charity accounts were fully audited by KPMG.

The 2016/17 Quality Accounts provided further information about the organisation’s performance against quality priories during 2016/17.  Furthermore the Quality Accounts detailed quality priorities for 2017/18, these included a focus on sepsis, stroke care, discharge processes, learning from incidents, complaints & good practice and finally strengthen the voice of children, young people and families.  
In conclusion Mr Coulter reflected that although the Trust continued to face financial challenges patients continued to receive quality care.  The financial year 2018/19 would see a real terms cut in funding and as a result the Trust would need to address increasing challenges. Mr Coulter was however optimistic that Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust would continue to deliver high quality services.  
6.
Sustaining a Healthy Future for All – Dr Tolcher, Chief Executive
Dr Tolcher provided a summary of the Trust’s strong performance during 2016/17. She explained members of staff were very proud of what they had achieved during the year.    2016/17 had been a challenging year and the organisation had experienced increasing demand, this was demonstrated by activity trends in emergency department attendances and non-elective activity.  
Dr Tolcher highlighted achievements the Trust was particularly proud of, these included excellent NHS staff survey results.  She explained that this mattered because there was evidence that quality of care correlated to the number of staff who felt engaged in their Trust.  
During the year the organisation had dealt with many difficult issues.  These included financial pressures on the Trust and local commissioners, a national shortage in registered nurses and the junior doctor industrial action.  
There had been significant service developments during 2016/17.  Dr Tolcher noted the transfer of 458 staff to the Trust to deliver 0-19 children’s’ services in County Durham, Darlington and Middleborough, as a result the Trust was the largest provider of children services in England.
The Trust had continued to play a part in local Sustainability and Transformation Partnerships (STPs).  Linked to the West Yorkshire and Harrogate STP the Trust had been selected as one of six acute trusts try drive up performance through the West Yorkshire A&E Acceleration Zone.  
The ‘growing healthy’ service for children aged 0-19 years had continued to grow; the service focused on prevention and early intervention.  Dr Tolcher shared quotes from children who had accessed the growing healthy service, these demonstrated the powerful and positive impact of the services on children, their families and carers.  
Dr Tolcher put on record the extra-ordinary contribution Mrs Dodson had made to the Trust as Chairman.  She commended Mrs Dodson’s leadership and contribution and commitment to the Trust’s performance and organisational culture.  

Focusing on 2017/18 Dr Tolcher explained workforce challenges would be a particular focus.  In order to address the challenges the Trust would seek to be the best employer possible while using resources and people effectively. 
The organisation would continue to work creatively and collaboratively with partners in Harrogate and West Yorkshire.  Capital work was planned for the redevelopment of the Harrogate hospital main reception area and the upgrade and expansion of endoscopy facilities.  
In conclusion Ros explained there would be hard truths for the Harrogate system to address.  The current cost of care exceeded income; the system could not continue to do things in the way they had always been done.  People were staying in hospital for longer period than they needed to.  There were significant workforce gaps because the number of health professionals the Trust needed were not available to recruit.  

Dr Tolcher invited members to have conversations in small groups considering how Harrogate could sustain a healthy future for all.  
7.

Question and Answer Session
Following an opportunity for members to undertake discussions in small groups Mrs Dodson welcomed a panel to answer questions from delegates.  The panel included Mrs Claire Arditto (Physiotherapy Professional Advisor & Allied Health Professional Lead), Mr Andy Gough (Consultant Rheumatologist), Mr Robert Harrison, Dr David Scullion and Dr Ros Tolcher. 

Mrs Dodson thanked attendees for submitting questions via Slido.  
What actions had the Trust taken to operate more efficiently?  

Mr Gough reported on work to reduce the number of unnecessary follow-up appointments for patients.  Dr Tolcher highlighted a new programme to reduce attendances at the Emergency Department (ED) as the result of primary care streaming.  Through this initiative patients with non-emergency conditions would be encouraged to book an appointment with a GP rather than attend the ED.  
Could training be utilised to address the workforce challenges faced by the NHS?
In order to ensure the organisation had the right staff with the right skills Dr Tolcher explained the Trust had developed a Clinical Workforce Strategy.  Training had an important role in the development of new roles such as Advanced Clinical Practitioners (ACPs) and Apprentices which had started to provide additional capacity within the organisation.  
Are there services run by the Trust which are a ‘drag’ on finances and could more private patient services be offered?

Mr Harrison outlined the processes undertaken before new services were delivered to ensure funding available would enable the Trust to deliver to a quality standard.  New services are not delivered by the Trust unless they are financially viable.  
The Trust had started work to launch a new Trust private patient strategy.  Mr Harrison explained all money received from providing private treatment to patients would be received by the Trust and would flow back into the NHS.  
Has the Trust considered extending evening and weekend clinics, this would bring benefits patients and staff in offering more choice about the timing of appointments and therefore assisting with childcare?  

Ms Arditto highlighted current work to extend the Musculoskeletal (MSK) service to offer weekend and evening appointment.  Dr Scullion confirmed radiology services were also extending appointments into evening and weekends.  He reflected there was potential to extend this further, but it would be difficult to do this without additional workforce to deliver these clinics.  
How can the barriers be removed between the commissioners and providers of NHS care?

Dr Tolcher explained how monies flowed from tax paid to Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs).  CCGs had fixed budgets and could not spend more than they were allocated by NHS England.  She noted concerns that the existing model of NHS commissioning and provision would not continue to be affordable in the future, as a result, some areas were considering establishing Accountable Care Systems.  Harrogate and Rural Districts CCG had introduced clinical thresholds for some treatments, this had presented moral and ethical dilemmas for the NHS.  

Has the Trust explored using pharmaceutical funding to provide services for people with Multiple Sclerosis (MS)?  

Mr Harrison said he was aware this proposal had been explored.  In receiving funding from pharmaceutical companies he noted a challenge for the Trust in securing re-current funding to deliver services on a continuous basis.  He confirmed the Trust would continue to explore options to deliver a service in the future.   
8.

Any Other Business

Mrs Dodson thanked members for attending the event and closed the meeting at 8.00pm.
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